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MINUTES of the meeting of the Board of Health of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, October 13, 2009 at 7:35 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 263 Somerset Street, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Board Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock 

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett J. Merrill





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Chairman


Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor 

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Wendy Wiebalk, Esq., Associate Board Attorney

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Board Attorney (8:09 p.m.)





Richard K. Phoenix, Board Secretary


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mrs. Forbes.


Chairman Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Board Chairman Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This meeting is being held in compliance with N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq.  Adequate notice of this meeting was provided by transmitting notice to the Courier News, and to The Star-Ledger on October 7, 2009, and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  No comments.

DISCUSSION:


1.
Discussion with County of Somerset regarding H1N1 vaccine distribution and disaster preparedness – F.S.S.  John Horensky of Somerset County Health Department and Brian Martin, Coordinator, Office of Emergency Management were present.


Mr. Martin explained that the Office of Emergency Management and Local Emergency Planning have been working on forming clinics for H1N1 vaccine administration.  The School Board has indicated its cooperation.  There are preliminary dates for weekdays and nights in November and December, and it is possible that the school nurses will be involved.   Mr. Horensky agreed that Mr. Martin has been doing a great job and that dates will be reliant upon vaccine availability.  The federal government currently owns all of the vaccine.  New Jersey is designated as having 2,300 shots shipped to each site.  There are about 75 sites in Somerset County.  Two physicians’ offices applied in North Plainfield as ship-to and vaccination sites.  Somerset County will become the shipper to local health care providers.  The Visiting Nurse Association has been approached as the vaccinators of choice.  School nurses will be off-contract for the administration, volunteers will be covered by the county’s indemnification program, and a federal grant will defray some nursing services.  There is a federal program providing blanket indemnity.  This flu is different from others, but it is, indeed, a strain of influenza, as certified by the federal government.


H1N1 is much more transmittable.  It is very easily caught, but not as virulent as the normal flu.  Responding to Mr. Stabile, Mr. Horensky advised that one shot would suffice for adults, but that children might require two rounds.   It is the tier structure recommended by the CDC.  As much as possible will be pushed to the private sector, particularly to pediatricians.  A private scheduling firm is being engaged to oversee the operation.  Mr. Martin interjected that recipients, following shots, would be monitored for 15-20 minutes for any adverse reactions.   Mrs. Forbes questioned the effectiveness, and Mr. Horensky said that it would be as effective as normal flu vaccines, adding that this inoculation is the killed flu virus.   The single doses are thimerisol-free while multiple doses contain it as a preservative.  The county health department has ordered 30,000 doses in all.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if the paperwork were ready to advise everyone, and Mr. Horensky answered in the negative, explaining that those under 18 would need parents’ permission.  Caregivers to the young are also eligible for the shots.  


Mr. Hitchcock wished to compliment Mr. Martin for his efforts, and thanked both gentlemen for attending tonight.  Mr. Horensky, replying to Mr. La Ronde, suggested that the Borough web site contain a link to the Somerset County website for further H1N1 inoculation details.  The limiting factor is how much vaccine the county obtains in the time frame.  Although it is not truly a life and death issue, it is a constant guessing game.  Mr. Martin advised that the middle school gym has been identified as the vaccination center.  The Board of Health indicated its appreciation for all the efforts made thus far.


Recognized by the Board Chairman, Mr. D’Amore Sr. asked from the audience about plans for handling a pandemic.  Mr. Horensky replied that they were more in a cleanup than preventive mode.  The CDC and other agencies are continuing to monitor it.


Recognized by the Board Chairman, Mr. Phoenix recalled being a Polio Pioneer when he was in second grade in 1953.  He asked for a comparison to that process and this.  Mr. Horensky replied that they were in better shape now than in the pandemics of the ‘60s and ‘70s.  There is a better community connection, now.


Mr. Stabile thanked all for their efforts.  Mr. Hitchcock asked about costs, and Mr. Horensky replied that the vaccine itself is free.  Fees were incurred with the actual injection.  The $5.00-7.00 injection fee will be covered through Medicare reimbursement.  Everything possible will be done to keep costs minimal.  Mr. Hitchcock confirmed that the Mayor would see to it that no one is turned away, and Mr. Horensky concluded that we need to be flexible as we can, as it is all a balancing act.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  None.


Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
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